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This memo is in response to a recent request by the program committee of the San Francisco Juvenile Probation Commission to both summarize the history of girl’s probation services and provide recommendations for ways to stabilize expand and improve gender-responsive services.

I was asked to write this report since I served as the Girls Services Coordinator for the San Francisco Juvenile Probation Department from 1999 – 2005.  I currently am the Policy Director of the Girls Justice Initiative of the United Way of the Bay Area, a program contracted to provide gender-responsive services for young women in detention and on probation in San Francisco.
History of Girls Services

In the early 1990s, gender specific services for girls evolved as an important issue for the San Francisco Juvenile Probation Department due the pioneering work of Cheyenne Bell who for 10 years served as the Community Programs Director.  Cheyenne was passionately committed to increasing gender-responsive programming for girls both in detention and on probation, and was instrumental in increasing funding and access for community programs to work specifically with young women on probation.

In 1999, Cheyenne and Chief Jessie Williams made a further commitment to prioritizing girls’ services by partnering with the San Francisco District Attorney’s Office to work order me as the Coordinator of Girls Services in juvenile hall.  At that time I was a victim advocate who specialized in working with statutory rape victims and a co-founder of the For Girls Coalition, a collation of over 30 San Francisco community-based agencies who worked with young women and for five years hosted the annual Young Women’s Conference.
My first year with the department focused on coordinating and increasing programming and support for young women in detention.  In 1999, detained youth who were not attending school, showering, or eating, spent a large portion of their days locked in their room.  Since this was neither mentally or physically rehabilitative, my first challenge was to change the schedule in the girls unit to allow for increase programming after school, on evenings and weekends, and during the long school breaks which occurred in spring, summer and the holiday season.  Programs such as the Center for Young Women’s Development, SAGE, Community Works, Mission Neighborhood Centers and other community organizations were scheduled to facilitate workshops with young women that focused on peer support, trauma recovery, yoga, drama and creative arts.  
Since it was obvious that girls in detention were not being visited on a consistent basis by their families, I organized students from San Francisco State University to start a visiting/mentor program that enabled culturally appropriate college students to visit young women in detention on a weekly basis.  Today this program has evolved into the Inside Mentoring Program which annually provides mentors for over 100 young men and women who are detained in Y.G.C.
In 2000, JPD received substantial funding through the state’s Juvenile Justice Crime Prevention Act (JJCPA) and Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF) to increase juvenile justice services.  As a result of these funds, community programs such as SAGE, Community Works and Milestones Human Services were contracted to work with me to provide detention-based case management, victim advocacy, and art enrichment programs for girls in Y.G.C.
In 2001, the United Way of the Bay Area contacted me and my colleague Gena Castro, former director of Mission Neighborhood Centers, to design a model to decrease victimization of girls in the juvenile justice system.  That model, now called the Girls Justice Initiative (GJI), received $125,000 from the United Way to link girls in YGC with services in the community.  Gena and I, along with contracted community programs such as SAGE and the Center for Young Women’s Development, began collaborating on ways to stabilize girls in detention and design effective disposition plans that would decrease their recidivism when they were released from Y.G.C.  Recognizing that the majority of community programs working with girls did not have access to ongoing quality training, GJI also developed monthly free trainings for nonprofits working in the juvenile justice system.
Around this same time, under the leadership of Chief Gwen Tucker, JPD started a Girls Probation Unit, modeled after a successful program in Baltimore, MD.  Unfortunately, there was no strategy for how this unit would work differently and probation officers were not given ongoing gender-responsive training or supervision.  Though Gena and I tried to continuously partner with this unit by offering assistance in program design, policies, procedures, and shared case planning, we were met with unnecessary resistance from both the supervisor and staff.  In less than two years after the unit was created, it was ended due to its ineffectiveness.
In 2005, I resigned from the San Francisco District Attorney’s Office and became the Policy Director of the Girls Justice Initiative.  Through a grant with the Mayor’s Office of Criminal Justice, I was able to continue coordinating detention-based services for young women in YGC.  Moving to GJI also enabled me to work with surrounding Bay Area counties such as Alameda and Contra Costa since over 30% of girls in detention are not San Francisco residents and live in other local cities such as Oakland and Richmond.

In the fiscal year 2005-2006, GJI continued its work to provide gender-responsive case plan recommendations for girls in detention.  Though some probation officers were open to utilizing these recommendations, many were not.  As a result of this, GJI staff worked closely with the San Francisco Public Defender’s Office (especially their excellent girls social worker), conflict attorneys, assistant district attorney’s and juvenile court judges to ensure that gender-appropriate services were considered as part of a young women’s disposition plan.

Current Summary of Girls Services
In 2006, JPD is still in the process of trying to improve girls’ services.  Though there is no designated probation officer to work with young women, juvenile hall staff in B3 have become more involved in making their unit gender responsive.  Staff began teaching classes and providing counseling to detained girls.  In partnership with GJI, we were able to create an underwear policy which enabled young women to receive clean underwear and a designated laundry bag during their stay at YGC.
Though JPD has contracts with programs such as Mission Neighborhood Centers, Girls 2000, and Come into the Sun, Girls Mentorship Program, most of these programs get referrals based on personal relationships with probation officers rather than appropriate matches with young women.  Furthermore, there is no departmental accountability for ensuring girls on probation are actually linked to appropriate community services.  
As a result of this subjective system, there is no guarantee a girl on probation will actually be referred to a quality contracted program.  Since JPD does not currently track its recidivism rates, there is also no assurance that gender-specific contractors are assisting in decreasing recidivism.  Since the vast majority of girls who return to detention are there for probation violations rather than new criminal charges, JPD must take a proactive approach to address this problem if it wants to be successful in working with young women.

Recommendations for Improving Girls Services
In order for JPD to improve services for young women on probation, I recommend that an accountable system be developed and implemented to:

1) Ensure probation officers have the training and supervision necessary to work with girls successfully.  A girls’ probation unit is still an excellent idea, but it must have quality planning, staffing, and evaluation for the project to actually work.
2) A centralized referral and tracking system should be established which enables probation officers to assess a young women’s needs, objectively identify the appropriate services, refer the client to the designated agency, and track that referral for accountability.  Since JPD is currently considering using the YASI assessment tool, this is a step in the right direction.

3) A graduated sanctions grid should be established so that young women who do return to detention are given fair and graduated supervision and services instead of potentially arbitrary and punitive responses that can actually increase their victimization and recidivism rates.

4) JPD should utilize qualitative and quantitative statistics on young women to determine funding priorities, program design and evaluation of current probation services.  This will not only help determine the next steps JPD should taking in improving services for girls, but it will help prevent the unfortunately politicized decision making process for funding contracts the department is currently faced with.
5) Along with evaluating community programs for their effectiveness in working with girls, probation officers should also be evaluated to determine if their efforts and decisions resulted in the rehabilitation and reduced recidivism of their clients into the juvenile and adult criminal justice system.

6) All of the above recommendation will require formalized “rules of engagement” otherwise known as polices, procedures and protocols to ensure that this is not a theory based approach to working with girls.  Staff and contractors should be trained, supervised and evaluated for following the agreed upon rules so JPD no longer on relies on arbitrary and autonomous decision making process when working with young women.
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